MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

December 16, 2015
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
John Danko, R-Knox Township           


Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline  

Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township 

Township 





Phillip Jordan, R-Ross Township
Ken Stanley, Secretary, R-Irondale     


Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township

Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County    

Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


William Stewart, R-Springfield Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township
Jim Branagan, R-County Engineer


Mayor John Fabian, R-Mingo Junction             
Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz 






Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


GUESTS
Kelly Bauknecht, A-Dillonvale



Rebecca Hall, Hall Community Development
Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



Ted Hall, Hall Community Development
Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant

Michael Dolak, City of Steubenville
Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



Bianca Koup, Congressman Bill Johnson
Mayor Tammy Morelli, R-Rayland



Evan Scurti, Jefferson Co. Port Authority
Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond


Jeannette Wierzbicki, Director OMEGA
Jon Sperry, A-Stratton




Misty Tolzda, OMEGA
Karen Vargo, R-Yorkville





Chris Rawlings, R-Brush Creek Township

STAFF






Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township


Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director  



Paul Cesaro, Cross Creek Township


Rich Fender, Planner 
Sam Grafton, A-Island Creek Township


Tabatha Glover 
OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 18, 2015 MEETING








A motion was made by Brandon Andresen to accept the minutes of the November 18, 2015  meeting; seconded by John Hartline; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Mr. Fabian announced that nominations needed to be made for the executive committee. There will be three seats open for January. Nominations need to be made tonight for January’s elections. Mr. Mucci explained that the open seats for the executive committee were for citizen at large who was Mr. 
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Hartline and Frank Litva and Joe Ellis who lost their elections. A township representative stated that they rotate every year. President Fabian stated that we vote on the executive committee every year. The executive officers are two years but the executive board is for one year. Four nominations were made for the executive board; Mayor Harry Thomas, Mayor Tammy Morelli, Carl Sgalla, and Gina Chandler. John Hartline made a motion to accept the nominations. John Fabian seconded the motion. Brandon Andresen made a motion to close the nominations. Jim Branagan seconded the motion. 

We were also going to vote on a new dues rate. We tabled it in October. At the last budget hearing for Regional Planning the commissioners asked us why we never increased it. We showed them the proposal. We can do one of two things. We can act on it tonight or we can table it one more month and vote on it in January. The letter for the dues should have gone out by now but we have been holding off until we knew what we wanted to do with the dues. It was decided to vote on dues increase tonight. There are three proposals. The first is doubling the dues rate from $125.00 to $250.00. The second proposal is to keep dues at $125.00 but to add a $0.10 per capita not less than $100 and no more than $500. The third proposal is to increase the dues from $125.00 to $150.00 and add a $0.10 per capita not less than $100 and no more than $500. Everyone was given a spreadsheet showing the three proposals. The dues proposals are calculated for each individual city, village and township on the spreadsheet. 
Vote on dues will be done after meeting reports are done.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT

TILTONSVILLE WATER LINE PROJECT- the Tiltonsville water line project is complete. We are awaiting an invoice from Carl Sgalla. Once we receive that we will submit the invoice for payment. It will be closed out hopefully by the end of the year. 


LAND BANK – Our next meeting for the Land Bank is January 7, 2016 at 1:30 pm here at the Towers in this conference room. It is open to the public for anyone who would like to attend. 
2014 CHIP- As you all know the CHIP program is run through the City of Toronto. Toronto may no longer qualify. They will have to do a door to door survey to see if they will continue to qualify as an LMI city. Becky Hall from Bleckman and Associates has been conducting our business for the current program year. I have asked Becky Hall to attend our meeting and give us an update on the program. 

Becky Hall introduced herself and thanked RCP for inviting her to meeting. She stated she started out with Stark County RPC. All of the Jefferson county applications open for assistance is all committed at this point. We need more money, but unfortunately that will have to come with the next CHIP application. We are going to do 7 owner rehabs, 4 in Toronto and 3 in Jefferson County. We have room for one more rehab that we have not submitted yet. This is only the start of the second year of the two year program. As far as the home repair program, we had 19 home repairs available, 11 in Toronto and 8 in Jefferson County. The Jefferson County 8 has already been committed and I wish we had money for some more. I keep getting calls from people with situations where roof and furnaces are bad. Their credit is bad and they can’t get any assistance from the USDA. They don’t have any other place to turn. Hopefully next year when we apply there will be more money. We still have 8 more applications, 5 for funding in the City of Toronto for home repair and 1 rehab. We still have a lot of applications that we are working through. We certainly hope that grant applications will be received well next year. We just started Hall Community Development; there is no longer Bleckman and Associates. Marshall is in Florida and wishes us all good luck. If you have any questions you can reach me through the RPC office or you can contact me directly. 
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Mr. Mucci stated that the funding has been reduced. We received $225,000. The City of Toronto 
received some funding also. We are trying to leverage that and stretch it as far as possible. I believe we are in position to be the lead in the next application. We are going to go through RFQ’s process the beginning of this year. Probably February or March and I will be making those arrangements with Becky.

2016 CDBG Formula - Communities start thinking about projects. As you all recall we had to do CDIS last year. We have our rankings and we have our projects but I would like that to be updated. I informed the executive board that probably in March we will hold another round table. But we need everyone to start thinking about projects. The more that are submitted that is fine, but we are going through the ranking process again. We encourage the engineer’s office once again to submit them along with our Water and Sewer to submit the projects too. Those are great for the set aside grants unless we want to leverage the community development formula allocation towards those projects. That will be further discussed the beginning of the year.  

USEPA-The coalition grant as you are well aware, I informed the board back in November or October that Regional Planning will not be submitting the application this time. Although we had a very successful $1 million grant application. We were able to leverage that with 28 Phase I environmental studies and 14 Phase II studies. The requirements have changed. When we received that grant in 2010, we formed the coalition with members of Jefferson County. Now the US government is allowing us to do it between regions. Region 3 across the river, Pat Ford with the BDC contacted Evan Scurti our economic development director about a coalition grant. We all sat down and decided that this coalition grant is the way to go. I attended the Port Authority meeting and told them I strongly encourage the Port Authority moving forward for Jefferson County and of course Pat Ford and Marvin Six who are doing a fantastic job across the river. All of the agencies have been working extremely hard putting this application together. The good news is one of our stakeholders, partners, will administer it and have a lot to do with submitting the grant and that is our executive director of BHJ, Mike Paprocki. Mike Paprocki stated that the application was sent in today. Mr. Mucci stated that the grant application was for $600,000 and we feel that this was a great application put together by all of the agencies involved, Regional Planning, BHJ, BDC, and Port Authority. 


Evan Scurti stated the Port Authority is currently working on abandoned service stations project with the use of Clean Ohio money. The Clean Ohio Fund spent $20 million statewide on abandoned service stations. There is a list of about 12 sites around this town. They are class C sites, we will be looking at that and I will be talking to the property owners about the application process.

Mr. Mucci- I had previously passed out a spreadsheet on this. At the time we had 6 sites on the list. I can remember Mayor Fabian that the tanks had already been removed on one of the sites in Mingo. This is another opportunity for the smaller communities to participate. Unfortunately this funding is only going to be available for class C sites at the present time. If anyone knows of any please contact the RPC office or the Port Authority office and we can double check to see if they qualify or not. This is for petroleum sites, abandoned gas stations.  
OMEGA- We have two representatives; Jeannette Wierzbicki the new director who replaced Greg DiDonato. I am on their executive board as Vice President. I had the opportunity to speak with them today where we talked about the abandoned service station sites. Misty Tolzda is also here as a representative from OMEGA. 

Jeannette Wierzbicki- I am excited that you are already planning your 2016 community development block grant. If you need any assistance with that we can help. If you want to go after some 
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of the competitive programs we can definitely help you. If you have any questions feel free to give us a call. If you have other needs in your community and are having difficulty leveraging funds to make those 
projects a reality, please feel free to contact Misty or I. 


Mr. Mucci- OMEGA last year in our allocation grants we put in quite a few of the set aside grants. There is a limit; you can put one of the critical infrastructures and two of the neighborhood. But we reached our max for all of the grants. I did ask for assistance from the OMEGA office to make sure we 

crossed our “t”s and dotted our “i”s. OMEGA is a great resource. It is a 10 county organization in Eastern Ohio. A lot of our funding through the GOA office goes through OMEGA. 
Representative Jack Cera or Senator Lou Gentile has probably contacted you about putting a project in for the Capital Bill funding. That will also be thought out by the OMEGA organization and rated for recommendation. 

Karen Vargo praised Misty on how helpful she was with the Village of Yorkville. They applied for LGIF grant money to renovate the community building, which houses our police, fire, and water department, mayor’s office, council chambers and it is our food distribution area as well. We were very successful. It is a zero interest loan. Our payments are $210 for the next 10 years. Misty and Jeannette were excellent resources. 


Misty Tolzda- We worked with several other individuals present tonight. She also worked with Mt. Pleasant in assisting them to put a roof on their village hall. Mayor Charles Banannio of Mt. Pleasant said the roof was ready to fall in. We wouldn’t have been able to get by without a new one. I knew nothing about this, I called Misty and she was very kind and answered all of my questions. 

A representative added: less than 2 years ago, I had an emergency water line beneath the highway break. I needed $47-$48,000. They were able to work and got it through the emergency aspect of it and within a week or so we got the water line replaced. 

Mr. Mucci- again if you have a project and you are struggling, OMEGA is a great resource. As you can see some people have already utilized OMEGA and we should use them more often in the future. 


CONGRESSMAN JOHNSON- Bianca Koup, representing Congressman Bill Johnson’s office also attended the RPC meeting. Bianca noted that Congressman Johnson’s office is available as a resource to everyone. The closest office would be the Salem office where I am located. Also the district director, Sarah Poulton will be available for anything you need especially with grant season coming this spring. 

OTHER GUESTS - Mr. Mucci- We have a lot of great partners that we need to utilize. We also have a couple representatives from the city joining us; the city manager Tim Boland and our city engineer Mike Dolak.  

FINANCIAL REPORT- I provided the executive board with the monthly finances. We will have a very small carry over into 2016. It is not substantial like we normally have. Normally Regional Planning has around $40-$43-$46,000 to carry over to start the year. We don’t have that. We have $5,000 if that as a carry over. But as everybody is aware we really suffered substantial cuts and we got through 2015. Unfortunately we put Rich part time, losing his hospitalization, and down to 28 hours per week. We cut my time and hourly rate which is understandable. We did not try to damage Betty Lou in that move. However she did accept another position in the Board of County Commissioner’s office. We do have temporary help from Manpower, Tabatha. As you walked in you met her. I would like to add Tabatha is doing a tremendous job. Came in here cold, wasn’t really familiar with community development programs, Land Bank and all, but she is picking things up extremely well. We have her on limited time as well too. We have a contract with Manpower. But until we get a clear indication from the Board of County Commissioners on our funding for 2016, I am not able to create a permanent budget that should be adopted. I submitted two different budgets. Back when the county auditor’s office notified us back in July, 
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I submitted a budget with three full time employees as we always had at Regional Planning. At the 
budget hearing Scott, Geno and I attended, I submitted an alternative budget with three part time people. That budget is the funding sources I can confirm and know that is coming in in 2016 through the grants we administer and the money we get. The discussions at the budget hearings have been good, frank and straight forward. So that is a good sign. But once we get an indication from there I will present a permanent budget. 
PLANNERS REPORT

Richard Fender- Domenick already covered the Land Bank. Something else I have been working on is floodplain reviews. I am doing several of those. In addition to the Land Bank that is another activity that I have been working on. 
MEMBERSHIP DUES- President Fabian asked if there are any discussions on them. Vice President Danny Householder stated the executive committee recommends doubling the dues for everyone across the board to make it fair. That way everything is fair. We are all competing for the same grant. Doing it by per capita, yes we bring more money in, but we feel there may be an issue down the road if someone is paying more dues than someone else in the county then there may be an argument or some kind of problem. We feel to make it fair and even to everyone, double it across the board. Chris Rawlings made a motion to double the membership dues. Geno Morelli seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously. 
Mr. Mucci- Normally the membership dues notice is sent out by now. A lot of communities paid dues before the end of the year. We were holding off seeing what the dues were going to be. We will be sending out notices tomorrow or the following day with the new structure. 
OTHER BUSINESS- I have been talking about exiting for several months now. I made a commitment. The executive board asked me to stick around doing a search on finding funding sources, and getting the community development grant application lined up. Our planner, Rich Fender has also indicated to me that he will be exiting us as well. He is not sure about the time table. He has also made a commitment that he will be sticking around January and February as much as possible to continue to wrap things up with the Land Bank to make sure that is an easy transition which may go into some of March. 
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be January 27, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Jon Sperry to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Chris Rawlings; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,







Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
